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Columbans have worked in Los Angeles beginning with the Chinese in 1939 then
Filipinos (1941) and Koreans (1978).

Columbans and St Bridget Chinatown, Los Angeles
In 1919 Columban Regional Superior Edward J McCarthy's living in the Society's
American headquarters in Omaha wrote a letter to donors drawing attention to two
needs: the education of American missionaries and the "religious and moral
education of those Chinese students [1500 at the time] who are flocking to American
universities." McCarthy met two Chinese young men who visited the Columbans in
Omaha. They attended Columbia College in Dubuque, Iowa, and hoped to
matriculate at Creighton University. "They may later become the nucleus of our
Chinese Students Hostel at Omaha." While that project did not materialize, when
McCarthy received a letter from Bishop Galvin, alerting him to the presence of
Chinese students in the United States and a suggestion that the Columbans work with
them. The Far East (now Columban Mission) in 1923 and 1924 included articles
about the presence of Chinese students in the United States.

St. Bridget's Catholic Chinese Center, Los Angeles
Several years later, Father John Cowhig (1897-1986) opened a mission among the
Chinese in the United States but not in a university setting. Cowhig, who had served
with Bishop Edward Galvin in Hanyang, China from 1924-1934, began a ministry
among the Chinese in Los Angeles. Cowhig had met Rev. Paul Yu-Pin (1901-1978),
Vicar Apostolic of Nanjing of Los Angeles and Director of the Confraternity of
Christian Doctrine, Father John K. Clarke, were eager to begin an outreach to the
Chinese. Having secured the permission of Archbishop Cantwell, Cowhig then
canvassed the area to assess the possibilities to locate the mission, while finding
financial support for himself as chaplain for the De LaSalle Christian Brothers and
their students at Cathedral High School, located at 1253 Bishops Road in Los
Angeles. He had two rooms on the top floor of the school. Cowhig described three
Chinatown sections in Los Angeles. District 1 was "New Chinatown, situated on



North Broadway. District 2 was China City, situated on New High Street, North
Spring Street, Main and Los Angeles Street. District 3 was located on San Pedro
Street, between Ninth and Thirty-Fifth Streets. Cowhig observed of the Chinese in
that area, "In many respects, they are more difficult to influence, but once their
confidence is gained, they are the most loyal and sincere." Cowhig also described
the areas in terms of Protestant influence: Presbyterian and Nazarene Churches were
on the East side; the Congregationalists were in the vicinity of Ninth Place and San
Pedro Street; and the Old and New Chinatown were under Methodist influence.

Cowhig found an invaluable ally and friend in Dr. Stanley H. Chan (Chan Shau
Hong), at the time a lecturer in Oriental Studies at the Protestant Claremont and
Pomona Colleges in California. At great sacrifice for himself and his family, Dr.
Chan continued the mission with Cowhig in Los Angeles. With the small salary from
the mission and just twenty dollars from the Archbishop, but with permission
secured for the Columbans to appeal in churches for financial support, Chan and
Cowhig began a Chinese Language School, or "The Mission," as Cowhig called it,
in New Chinatown in 1940 on North Figueroa Street.

Chan directed the school at "Our Lady's Chinese Center," his wife was a teacher,
and Cowhig was appointed chaplain. Cowhig obtained some local aid through the
Coordinating Council of the City of Los Angeles and "persuaded" the Ladies
Auxiliary of the Ancient Order of Hibernians, to sponsor the endeavor." The
Catholic Church Extension Society, through a donation of a Mr. Mulcahy, provided
a good portion of the monies toward building expenses. The building was renamed
St. Bridget's Center, in honor of Mulcahy's mother (Bridget). In addition to serving
as a language school, the Center was used as a recreational hall and small church.

The first Mass was celebrated at the Center on Christmas, 1940, classes started in
March, 1941. The Center was officially dedicated June 7, 1942, in an elaborate
celebration attended by over 700 people, 300 of them Chinese.

The Center expanded in other directions when Columban Father Anthony O'Doherty
(1904-1979) was appointed to the Center. O'Doherty had served in Kienchang and
Nancheng (Nanjing), starting in 1934, and served there until 1947. He was tapped
by 20th Century Fox for their film, The Left Hand of God, starring Humphrey Bogart,
who impersonated a fictitious Father O'Shea, killed in war time China. O'Doherty
was on the Hollywood set for about six weeks in 1954 providing technical and other
advice. The movie was based on a book of the same name, written by William E.
Barrett (1900-1986), who later wrote, The Red Lacquered Gate, the history of
Bishop Galvin and the early days of the Columbans.



Growth of St. Bridget Catholic Center and Final Years of Columban Presence
Father Matthew Quinn (1918-2007) was the third and last Columban who served the
people at St. Bridget's Chinese Center from 1963-1980. the work was carried
forward under the direction of Father Peter Tsang (1980-1991), an ex-Salesian and
a native of Shanghai, who spoke Cantonese, Mandarin, and English. The
Columbans, whose first mission was China, had served the Chinese in Los Angeles
for forty years. St Bridget is now under the care of the Salesian, Fr. John Lam.

The Filipino Apostolate and St Columban Parish, Lorna Drive

The Apostolic Delegate, Amleto Cicognani, expressed his concern that someone
attend to the spiritual needs of Filipino Catholics. Archbishop John J. Cantwell and
Bishop Joseph T. McGucken expressed a similar concern and encouraged the
ministry. The Archbishop gave the Columbans permission to start a church for the
Filipinos and Father John Daly became the first pastor. He had been teaching
mathematics the Silver Creek seminary since 1924 until his appointment toward the
end of 1942. Daly came to Los Angeles for a brief time serving the Filipinos, when
he volunteered for the Army Chaplains Corps in 1943. Father Francis Hoza (1916-
1987) was then released from parish work in Pasadena to shape the ministry at what
would be named St. Columban Parish, Los Angeles. For two years (1945-1946) a
dozen families gathered in a leased building (1035 S. Fedora Street), previously used
by a Protestant congregation that had dwindled. With more Filipinos joining the
parish, the Archdiocese then purchased the city's oldest but unused fire station,
which was transformed into the Filipino's first church at 125 S. Loma Drive. From
1941 till today, June 30, 2019 many Columbans have worked as pastors or assistants
(usually coming from the then Columban house in Los Feliz) and have had a very
fruitful and fulfilling ministry. (see Parish Directory 2018 for fuller details).

Columbans and the Koreans in Los Angeles
The largest number of Columbans working with ethnic communities in the United
States worked with the KoreanIKorean American communities. The Society of St.
Columban began their first mission to Korea in 1933. It would be the Columbans
who served there so well who assisted Korean immigrants in the United States,
especially as the number of Koreans grew by the mid- to late 1970s.

Columbans first worked with Koreans in the US in Chicago, then in Seattle and then
in California and also Dallas, Texas. In the Diocese of Orange, California, Bishop
William Johnson asked the Columban Regional Director for a priest to serve the
Koreans who were arriving in the diocese in large numbers. Fr. Frank Mannion was



appointed full time to the Korean apostolate there in December, 1978. In November,
1978, Father Francis (Frank) Mannion was appointed for a full time apostolate
among the Koreans in the United States. Over his fifty years with this community in
Korea and the United States, he would become one of the most influential Columban
leaders in the Korean Apostolate. He brought over twenty-five years of experience
in the Diocese of Chuncheon and the Archdiocese of Seoul, beginning in 1954. He
began the Korean Martyrs Catholic Center, Westminster, California, and served that
community for eleven years. Mannion saw his main work in Orange County as
"evaluating new Catholics." From the Center in Westminster, Mannion traveled to
some outstations, where Korean Catholics gathered for Sunday Mass once a month.
One of these stations was in Los Angeles, where, in 1979, Mannion laid the
foundation for a Center in Koreatown. He chose St. Gregory Nazienzen Parish as
the location for the Koreans, because he knew the pastor, a former high school
classmate from Ireland. The following year, when Father Tony Mortell was assigned
to that community, it was designated as St. Gregorgy Nazienzen Catholic Center.
The Center would have one of the largest Legion of Mary praesidia in the United
States by the late 1980s.

The last Korean Columban Center in Los Angeles was St. Joseph Korean Center in
Canoga Park and was administered by Fr. Gerry Dunn till 2016. It is now under the
care of a Korean Archdiocesan priest.
(Extracts from Be Centered in Christ and Not in Self: THE MISSIONARY SOCIETY OF SAINT COLUMBAN: THE NORTH
AMERICAN STORY 1918-12018, by Angelyn Dries OSF, 2017)

So now after 80 years of working with Chinese, Filipino and Koreans in Los Angeles
the Columban active presence ends with the handing over of St Columban to the
direct care of the Archdiocese of Los Angeles on July 1,2019. It is a sad time but a
time of new possibilities. But the readings of today, the Thirteenth Sunday in
Ordinary Time but especially the Gospel, are very suitable, they are a call to follow
the Lord wholeheartedly. We go wherever the Lord calls.

I thank everyone in St Columban for my 11Y:z very happy years in St Columban and
ask you all to continue to support the new directions of the Filipino Community in
Lorna Drive and the wider Archdiocesan Community.

I pray for you all as I ask you to pray for me in my new ministry looking after retired
and sick Columban missionaries.
/¢ (/'«~~Brannigan, SSC
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